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Board of Education 

Newtown, Connecticut 
 

Minutes of the Board of Education meeting on January 17, 2019 at 7:30 p.m. in the Council 
Chambers at 3 Primrose Street.      
          

M. Ku, Chair      L. Rodrigue 
R. Harriman-Stites, Vice Chair   J. Evans Davila  
D. Cruson, Secretary    R. Bienkowski 
D. Leidlein (absent)              14 Staff 
J. Vouros (absent)         1 Press 
A. Clure                           

 D. Delia  
  
Mrs. Ku called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. 
 
Item 1 – Pledge of Allegiance 
Mrs. Ku said the Board will meet again next Tuesday at Reed beginning at 7:00 p.m. 
There will be no curriculum discussion tonight because Mrs. Evans Davila was ill so this budget 
will be discussed next week. 
 
Dr. Rodrigue addressed the question on page 114 regarding the library media specialist salary 
fluctuations.  This was due to the retiring library media specialist and the person who took her 
place. 
 
Mr. Bienkowski shared a slide and explained the salary differences.  The library media specialist 
retired February 28 and a replacement was hired for the remainder of the year which totaled 
$86,404 for that year.  The person we thought would take the position did not and the 
replacement came in at a higher salary of $93,393.   
 
Mr. Clure requested a copy of the slide Mr. Bienkowski presented and also asked that if we 
budgeted $78,000 for the library media position and the budget passed, where would we come 
up with $17,000 to pay for the person who filled it. 
 
Mr. Bienkowski said based on other things that occur, salaries change for a variety of reasons. 
We budget salaries based on Masters 6 for new people coming in but for some it could be more 
or less.  We also budget an amount for turnover.   
Dr. Rodrigue said they are putting together an addendum for all of the grants and will also 
address the $23,000 which is a health services grant. 
 
Item 2 – Newtown High School Budget 
Dr. Kim Longobucco, Newtown High School Principal, spoke about her budget.  The budget 
drivers include needs based on school improvements and recommendations and State 
mandates, to ensure all programs have adequate resources to maintain a high level of quality, 
class size and enrollment across the disciplines, and contractual increases as well as increased 
in transportation and insurance costs. Budget requests include a track coach and additional 
training services and one fee of $160 for sports with a family cap of $450 except for ice hockey 
with a cost of $250.  Also requested is $14,800 for marching band, percussion and guard 
instructors, a bass violin and chimes, and the human body system course for Project Lead the 
Way. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites noted the reduction of .2 for an academic officer. 
Dr. Longobucco said they were reduced from their teaching load.  We are leveling off what they 
are doing to make their positions equal. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked for clarification on the reduction of .5 school-to-career counselor. 
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Dr. Longobucco said that was for a pending retirement.  The proposed decrease will be posted 
in the secretaries union.   
 
Mr. Delia asked why Project Lead the Way was not under curriculum. 
Dr. Rodrigue said it was put under science because it’s taught by science teachers. 
Mr. Delia questioned why science has a lot of supplies and math doesn’t.   
Dr. Longobucco said science has more supplies than math but she would look into it. 
 
Mr. Delia asked for more detail on the cost for light bulbs of $2,100 and questioned the hockey 
increase.   
Dr. Longobucco said with the $20,000 we put toward the facility rental it would reduce the cost 
from$ 2300 to $1700 for parents.  All of these costs were based on renting the Danbury Rink  
If we covered the rental it would bring the cost down to $1,000 for parents. 
 
Mr. Clure said transportation would be reduced for hockey also if they went to NYA.  If we 
budget for the Danbury Rink and they go to NYA, what happens to the extra money?  
Mr. Bienkowski said it would be in the athletics budget. 
 
Mr. Clure asked that with the pay to participate being a flat fee what would happened to dance 
and golf because they pay a lot less.  Do they know it will be increasing? 
Dr. Longobucco said they don’t know yet. 
 
Mr. Delia was concerned about achievement in relation to math and wondered if we were giving 
the math teachers what they need to achieve at the levels we hope they would. 
Dr. Longobucco said they recently changed the math pathway so it’s hard to track that right 
now.  This is the second year of this implementation.  She feels we are adequately supporting 
our students in math.   
 
Mr. Clure asked if there were any plans to add more sports at the middle school. 
Mr. Memoli said this year we had enrollment in the high fifties for the two we added last year. 
We have not planned on adding any right now but discussed adding a unified sport in the 
spring.  We will also have student athlete surveys and try to get another sport in the spring.   
 
Items 3 and 4 – Special Education and Pupil Personnel Budgets 
Mrs. Petersen spoke about the special education budget. 
A middle school special education teacher was hired to reduce the case management.  A .4 
social worker was added at Reed from the NOVO Grant.  They are working to develop a more 
robust therapeutic special education program at the high school. 
We have four special education teachers who are certified in the Wilson program and seven 
special education staff members are now engaged to be trained on Orton Gillingham.  The 
training for restraint and seclusion costs $14,530 which occurs every other year.   
 
She was pleased to hear Mr. Moretti speak about the increase in para hours in his school.  
Before she came to the district their hours varied which is very disruptive in the schools.  We 
have stabilized their hours to 27 or 35 which provides consistency for our students. Changes 
don’t always necessitate funding.   
Mr. Delia noted that out-of-district tuition is steadily increasing. 
Mrs. Petersen said it is all dependent on the out-of-district program the student attends which 
goes up approximately 3% per year.  Right now we have 36 outplaced which includes 
Nonnewaug students.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked how much of the contingency fund we anticipate using this year and 
if it was adequate. 
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Mr. Bienkowski said this year we are doing alright as long as we don’t get any big surprises in 
special education.  If every other part of the budget comes in as budgeted, we will be fine. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked where the money was for the increased professional development 
and training.   
Mrs. Petersen said we didn’t increase the budget.  It remains $25,000 and we haven’t reached 
that amount yet. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked where the money was. 
Mrs. Petersen referred to page 155, line 322. 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites noted that only $14,000 was spent. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said we are anticipating six less students and we are still almost $47,000 
more from increased tuition. 
Mrs. Petersen said tuition goes up each year but we don’t know until July 1.    
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked if the six students would be gradating out. 
Mrs. Petersen said some are graduating out but sometimes students want to come back which 
we know a few will. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites referred to page 161 and the transition program and asked about job 
coaches and anticipating tuition being less. 
Mrs. Petersen said students attended from different districts and some are graduating out but 
someone has asked to come to the program from another district.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked how we are marketing the program. 
Mrs. Petersen said she is networking with other districts. 
 
Mr. Clure asked if Mrs. Petersen felt her budget covered everything that came up in the self-
study. 
Mrs. Petersen said yes and that it reflects what we need at this time.  One of the action steps 
was for the human resources department to look at staffing.  There are things within our 
program and the way we use our staff that we can take a closer look at so teachers feel 
comfortable in the jobs they do. 
Dr. Rodrigue said we are working with others looking at the action steps but most of all its about 
practices, reorganizing, and restructuring. 
 
Mr. Delia asked if we were adequately funding training. 
Dr. Rodrigue said there is adequate funding and she has looked at that and at how we are 
organized.  We looked at programs called safe schools which have training on line rather than 
sending people out we will look at our expertise in-district. 
 
Mr. Clure asked if there were things she wanted to add to her budget. 
Mrs. Petersen said the contingency fund last year was extremely helpful and takes the pressure 
of the surprise expenses that come up.  It makes it easier to improve things more readily. 
 
Mr. Bienkowski said it has also benefited the whole school district.  If we didn’t have the 
contingency it might have caused us to have a soft hold on some funds.  If we can cover all the 
expenses without touching the contingency fund we can role that money over for special 
education expenses. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked about the SEAL program and asked what the plan was since it’s an 
increase in the budget.   
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Mrs. Petersen said two years ago we developed the SEAL program and saw a lot of social 
emotional needs at that level.  We have seen a shift in the needs and have budgeted for 
$60,000.  We want to make sure we capture an audience with this program to meet the needs 
of the students.  There is a large interest having a regional program in Newtown.  We are 
assessing the needs and what age and grade levels will benefit most from an enhanced 
program. 
Dr. Rodrigue said there is very little space for the program if the need now changes.  We are 
looking at where the highest need is now.  Tomorrow she will meet with area superintendents 
and see where those needs are.   
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked if there might still be a program at Hawley. 
Mrs. Petersen said we are expanding the program at Hawley because the students are 
integrated more.     
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said there were some students from other elementary schools at Hawley.  
If elementary students need services will they go to Hawley or their home elementary school? 
Mrs. Petersen said they would go to their home elementary school. 
 
Mr. Clure asked how often the guidance counselors were meeting with middle school students. 
Dr. Rodrigue said the Director of Counseling has lent a better way of doing this.  They have 
each counselor touch base with all students at least once during the year. 
 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites asked about the increase in the specialist salaries in every building and if 
they were contractual and if the Head O’Meadow and Middle Gate counselors were grant 
funded.   
Mrs. Petersen said two counselors were funded under the NOVO Grant. 
 
Item 5 – Health Budget 
Anne Dalton spoke about the nursing budget 
Mrs. Harriman-Stites said they are reducing a nurse at the elementary level and at Reed and 
moving her to the middle school and asked why there was a difference in salary.  
 
Mrs. Dalton said there is a different amount having to do with salary steps.  It isn’t the same 
person.  One works one to one with a Reed student who will move to the middle school with the 
child.  There are positive changes.  We have a permanent sub nurse as we have a number of 
students with complex medical needs. We also have two full-time nurses at high school which 
has allowed her to get out to the district.   
 
Mr. Delia asked if there was anything she might need or want.  
Mrs. Dalton said she was pleased with the additions made this year.  She was hoping to use 
nurses as part of the team planning for students. 
 
Item 6 – Curriculum Budget (This will be discussed at the January 22, 2019 meeting.) 
Item 7 – Public Participation - none 
MOTION: Mr. Cruson moved to adjourn.  Mrs. Harriman-Stites seconded.  Motion passes 
unanimously. 
Item 8 – Adjournment  
The meeting adjourned at 8:48 p.m. 
      Respectfully submitted: 
 
 
      _____________________________________ 
              Daniel J. Cruson, Jr. 
           Secretary 
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